
  
 

 
Minutes 

Clayworks Community Wind Project? 
Forming a Consultation Group 

 
7th October 2021 on Zoom, 7pm 

 
Present 

 
Alistair Macpherson (AM)  Peter Spiers (PC)  

Als Parker (AP) Scott Smy (joined mid-meeting) (SS) 
Barrie Spencer (BS) Sean Leake (SL)  

Charles Hattersley (CH) Simon Francis (SB) 
Jake Burnyeat (Jake B)  Teresa Godfrey (TG) 
Julia Bertram (Julia B) Tim Clewer (Tim C) 

Neill Hughes (NH) Tina Cantelo (Tina C) 
 
 
 

1. Welcome 
 
AM welcomed everyone and outlined that the consultation group’s purpose is to explore the 
possibility of a community led wind farm. This meeting aims to set the tone of the conversation, not 
to get into massive detail but to talk about how we can explore this collectively in an open and 
collaborative way. AM introduced himself as a voluntary Non-Executive Director for Devon Energy 
Collective CIC (DEC), the organisation that carried out the feasibility work for this project. He stated 
that his role is very short lived in that we want this group to be Chaired by a member of the local 
community. 
 

2. Introductions (and notes on any relevant roles) 
 
AM – Brixton resident – DEC Director and CEO of Plymouth Energy Community (PEC) 
AP – Aveton Gifford resident – DEC Director  
BS – Ward Councillor for Bickleigh and Cornwood (South Hams District Council) 
CH – Bickleigh resident 
Jake B – Cornwall resident– DEC Director and MD of Communities for Renewables (CfR) 
Julia B – Chair of Cornwood Parish Council 
NH – Lutton (Cornwood Parish resident) 
PC – Wotter resident 
SS – Clerk to Shaugh Prior Parish Council 
SL – Shaugh Prior resident – Professional EIA Consultant  
SF – Wotter resident 
TG – Yealmpton resident – South Dartmoor Community Energy (SDCE) Project Manager  
Tina C - Wotter resident 
Tim C – Portworthy resident 
 



3. Proposed purpose of the group 
 
AM outlined that DEC is a community energy entity here to try and ensure that communities across 
Devon benefit from the net zero transition. DEC want to do that by ensuring that the wave of 
renewable energy generation that will have to happen to ensure that we hit climate targets, benefits 
local communities. That’s not the normal model that energy generation projects take – the normal 
way is that someone external comes in, develops it, takes all the value and walks away from it and 
the local people don’t benefit. DEC are trying to initiate something different.  
 
DEC was set up with the purpose of looking at large scale projects that could help Devon with its net 
zero transition and to make sure that communities benefit from it. That’s DECs reason for being. DEC 
are a group of volunteers that are passionate about driving things in a different direction. 
 
DEC secured funding from the government’s Rural Communities Energy Fund which supports and 
nurtures these kinds of projects. The money was to look at the feasibility for a large-scale 
community wind project - to explore the technical and financial feasibility. There is no detailed 
design – we were simply asking the question, ‘is this something that could happen?’. It focused on 
the area around Lee Moor. The site has previously been considered for commercial wind but then 
walked away from for various reasons. But in a world where we need to see the mass deployment of 
more renewables, this is an area that is very likely to be considered. This is why DEC, as a community 
organisation, want to get on the front foot with that consideration. 
 
AM summarised that the purpose of this group is to share and explore the results of the feasibility 
work and then to consider if the community want to move this forward. He stressed that the people 
in this group are those that live in the area. DEC aren’t here to force the project on anyone. DEC are 
here to provide an objective statement of what the possibilities would be if people wish to move 
forward with it. AM asked if everyone was happy with that purpose? All agreed.  
 

4. Proposed Terms of Reference (ToR) and Code of Conduct 
 
AM explained that we set out a Terms of Reference (ToR) and Code of Conduct because we know 
that this is the kind of project that not everyone is going to love. We hope the group can consider 
the pros and cons of the project in an open and objective way. DEC know there will be different 
views and this group will look at that. These documents are to help us engage with the process. AM 
mentioned that DEC are volunteering their time to make this happen and in these meetings we will 
aim to focus on: 
 
- What does the feasibility report tell us? 
- How would we move forward if people want to explore the idea further? 
 
AM asked if everyone is comfortable with that? BS agreed that the ToR is a necessity. BS requested 
that, for reasons of transparency and to stimulate interest, whether minutes could be distributed to 
interest groups namely the Parish Councils? If so, could that be included in the ToR? Everyone 
agreed with that.  
 
The group then talked about other places to distribute information and BS agreed to email TG will a 
list of local FB groups. 
 
AM pointed out that the invitation still stands for new people to join the group so please let anyone 
else know if they would like to join us. TG concurred and pointed out that 6 or 7 people didn’t make 
tonight’s meeting.  



 
This led to a discussion about what representation we have in the group and whether we should 
agree a quorum to make sure we have a fair and equal representation for all of the sessions in case a 
number of people don’t show up.  
 
TG summarised that the group is currently made up mainly of people from the Shaugh Prior Parish. 
The group could do with some members from Sparkwell Parish. There are two representatives from 
Cornwood present. 
 
AM felt that a quorum decision comes after these three meetings. AM stated that this is a 
consultation group aiming to have a broader discussion. In these three meetings DEC will be sharing 
information and aiming to get to a point where we have a sense of whether there is appetite to 
explore the conversation further. Jake B also clarified that DEC and SDCE are not the decision makers 
– its for the local people to decide if you want it or not, after that then ultimately it will be the 
planning system that decides.  
 
Tina C said she didn’t disagree with that but that she felt that consultation is about having the right 
representation. She suggested that unless we have an equal split of residents Vs other 
representatives then meetings should be rescheduled. She expressed that she would like to agree in 
the ToR what that representation is, then we’ll know if we need to reschedule any meetings. Tina C 
suggested at least a 50:50 split between residents and proponents. 
 
Jake B suggested that it should be a minimum number of local people in the meeting because if 
there is a decision to be made DEC/SDCE won’t be part of that anyway. The decision is going to be 
made by the local members of the group. So its not really a question of ratios, more a minimum 
number of local people. 
 
BS felt that it is possibly too early to introduce. When it comes down to making the proposals, that’s 
when you need the representation. Tim C said that his wife sends her apologies. Tim C Thinks he can 
generate some more interest from Sparkwell for next time.  
 
AM asked if are we comfortable there are enough people in the room to have a helpful meeting 
now? 
 
CH said he thought we had enough to proceed. Jake B said that in the original ToR DEC outlined an 
aim to get two representatives from each parish and two people with relevant professional 
experience. So, would 6 or 8 people be a minimum number for a worthwhile meeting? I don’t think 
that it can be up to this group to decide on their own whether there is sufficient community support 
for the project. This group is to review the information and discuss how we determine whether 
there is community support or not. We are not saying this is a representative group and the group 
should not make decisions in isolation. 
 
Everyone agreed that they were happy to proceed on the basis that we make records of attendance.  
 
Agreed actions: 
 

- DEC will amend ToR with a minimum number of local residents present at each meeting 
- TG will circulate minutes to Parish Councils after meetings 
- TG will update website 
- BS agreed to email TG will a list of local FB groups 

 



5. Process for meetings 1 – 3 [JB]  
 
Jake B outlined that within the ToR DEC propose 3 meetings. The first being this one – to meet 
together and agree the ToR. He then explained that after this meeting a detailed summary of the 
Feasibility Study would be sent to group members. A number of consultants contributed to the study 
and AP has condensed it to 50 pages. If you have queries beyond this detail there is more 
information available. But those 50 pages hopefully are a good starting point. Meeting 2 will be to go 
through that work. The group can then quiz DEC on its contents. It would help if people could submit 
questions in advance. Meeting 3 will aim to decide if and how we proceed (as detailed in ToR) and to 
discuss how you might determine whether there is community support and to discuss how we go 
about engaging the community beyond this group.  
 
Tim C asked about the necessity for drawing up a neighbourhood plan. Jake B summarised that 
under the current National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), wind farms will only be considered 
for consent if they have the support of the local community. The NPPF defines that as the project 
having met the planning concerns of the local community or if the site has been designated in the 
local plan for wind power. But here there is no local plan, so at the moment a prerequisite for 
planning would be to initiate a neighbourhood plan process to designate the area. That is the 
current regime. The government can change this at any time if they want to turn the onshore wind 
tap on again. One of the reasons we are proposing this project now is that those two policies had the 
effect of stopping commercial onshore wind but they left the door open for genuine community 
projects. So, now there is a window of opportunity. In two or three years time if planning policy is 
reversed you will be in competition with commercial developers. 
 
Tina C asked if the Feasibility Study outlined the next steps and a timeline. AP replied and said that at 
the end of the Feasibility Study there is a clear way forward outlining what would need doing first. 
AP highlighted that there are long lead times for a project like this. A typical wind farm from concept 
to build would probably take 4-5 years. A wind farm here could take longer than that because the 
land ownership if very complex. 
 

6. Introduction to Feasibility Report 
 
AP delivered a presentation outlining the contents of the Feasibility Report. 
 
AM then summarised that the two schemes looked at for the Feasibility Study are not the only 
options – but we needed a starting point to see what might be possible.  
 
SL asked whether when drafting a Neighbourhood plan, could you say that there is community 
support for a community project, not a wind project, because the alternative opens the door for a 
developer to come forward at a later point? DEC responded that it might be possible to have a 
condition that the project is community owned. The Solar Farm at Newton Ferrers was granted on 
that basis. The application could be fixed as a community scheme via a Section 106 agreement. It 
would be interesting to explore this.  
 
BS asked and about land ownership being a big issue. How will that be dealt with? AP said that we 
know the land ownership for the areas identified to date. But it is the rights on that land that is more 
complicated. We also know what we need to do to address the land rights but it is a very 
complicated and long winded procedure. We may decide as part of the design process that there are 
some areas best avoided. Again, the first thing to decide is what scale of wind farm the community 
want, if they do want a wind farm. Then we work out how we space those turbines. DEC have 
spoken to all of the landowners and all of them are interested to discuss. 



 
CH asked what the timeline is for an EIA and who would pay for it? AP answered and said again that 
first, the community need to decide if they would like to see a wind farm and if so what size they 
would like it to be. Then you would need to design the wind farm, then look into the EIA process. 
Would need an opinion from the local authority to agree the scope of the EIA. EIA would take at 
least two years. Lots of data collection and consultation. We are just at the concept stage. AM put in 
context the scale of the journey. There will be circ. £1 million in development costs. So far DEC have 
only spent £40,000.  
 
Tim C asked if info can be taken from other EIAs undertaken in the area recently. Tim C also asked if 
there are mining rights of the entire area, are there any conflicts there. AP answered that it was 
unlikely that we can use previous data due to the sensitive nature of the potential impacts. DEC have 
spoken to all the mining organisations and talked about their plan moving forwards. We have 
avoided any areas where they have plans for the future. But it is an area that does need a lot of 
work. 
 

7. Elect a Chair 
 
AM stressed that this group needs to be led by the community. DEC will continue to commit to 
providing you with information, but the conversation needs to be chaired and steered by you. 
 
As there were many people missing at the meeting the group decided that we would seek 
nominations between now and the next meeting.  
 
Agreed action 
 

- TG to collate nominations for Chair. Members to email clayworks@sdce.org.uk to put 
themselves forward. Nominations need to include a name and a short paragraph stating 
their interest and reason for taking on the role. The group agreed that we would then use 
those to inform an election at the beginning of the next meeting. 

 
8. Scheduling meeting 2 

 
Agreed for 7pm 11th November. The group discussed Face-to-Face Vs Zoom meeting. It was agreed 
that Plan A is for the meeting to be via Zoom. Plan B, face-to face if safe to do so. 
 
Agreed action: 
 

- All members - the group agreed a deadline for submitting questions prior to meeting two by 
5th November 2021 

- TG agreed to collate questions – please submit questions to clayworks@sdce.org.uk  
 

9. A.O.B. 
 

NA 
 

10. Close 
 

AM thanked group for their time and commitment and we look forward to seeing each other again 
on 11th November 2021. 


